
BIBLE STUDY 
 

THE SOLEMNITY OF THE MOST HOLY TRINITY 
Exodus 34: 4b-6, 8-9 

John 3: 16-18 
2 Corinthians 13: 11-13 

 
1. Exodus 34: 4b-6, 8-9 

• God reveals himself to Moses. Moses has a special relationship with God. He 
is God’s intimate friend.  They converse face to face. Moses pleads for the 
people and that God will continue to accompany them on the journey. Moses 
asks God to let him see his glory.  This is a remarkable request since it was 
believed that you could not see God and survive. God says that he will hide 
him in the cleft of the rock so that he will see his back but not his face as the 
glory of the Lord passes by. 

• Moses goes up Mount Sinai to receive the replacement tablets of the Law that 
were smashed in Moses’ anger at the Israelites crafting of the golden calf. On 
this occasion God reveals his glory to Moses. The Lord passes by Moses in a 
cloud as he calls out his own name and professes who he is a God who is 
gracious and merciful, slow to anger, and abounding in love and fidelity. 

• Moses bows down in worship and again makes his request that God 
accompany them on the journey even though the people are stiff-necked and 
sinners.  How beautiful is Moses’ request, Claim us as your own. 

2. John 3: 16-18 

• These verses are often called the Gospel in miniature. It has been said that if 
all the New Testament was lost except for these verses, then the truth of the 
Gospel would be known. 

• God so loved the world: Remember that in John’s Gospel the world has a 
negative connotation.  It stands for all that opposes God and prefers the 
darkness of the Evil One.  It is radical statement that God so loves this world 
that opposes him and rejects him. He desires that it turn back to him. God 
gave his Son hints at the fact that Jesus will die on the Cross.  In a sense, 
God hands over his Son to the evil of the world.  

• God does not come to the world in a desire to condemn, but only in a desire 
to save, to welcome back, and to redeem, if only they will believe in his Son 
which is to believe in God himself, and in God goodness and faithfulness. 

• God reaches out and we just respond.  God does not condemn us; we 
condemn ourselves by our rejection of Jesus.  It is up to human beings to 
decide where they stand.  That decision determines their eternal fate. 

3. 2 Corinthians 13: 11-13 

• After a stormy and tumultuous letter in which Paul defends himself against 
complaints by the Corinthians, the working out of misunderstandings, and the 
need for their generosity in a collection for Jerusalem, Paul ends on a 
harmonious note asking for healing, support of one another, agreement 
among them, and a desire that they live in peace.  



• He concludes the letter with a statement of faith in our experience of God as 
One and Three, we experience the love of God the Father and Creator, the 
saving grace of Jesus the Christ, our Redeemer, and the fellowship, i.e., the 
community bond, of the Holy Spirit.   

• Although it took the Church another 300 years to work out am agreement on 
how God is One and Three, this letter shows that it is already a central part of 
the Church’s faith. 

4. Some points for reflection 

• Our belief in the Trinity is an example of what we mean by Church Tradition 
and that our faith is founded on both Scripture and Tradition.  The Scripture 
name God the father, the Son, and the Holy Spirit, but it does not show us 
how to understand it.  The Tradition of the Church, which is the prayerful 
interpretation of the Scriptures under the guidance of the Holy Spirit in the 
community of the Church, led to the formation of the Nicene Creed, which 
does not explain the Trinity but sets up the parameters of belief. 

• The first reading from Exodus is a marvelous description of the relationship 
that God wants with us.  He wants us to be his intimate friends.  He desires to 
reveal himself to us according to our capacity to receive.  He does indeed 
what to come along in our company.  Prayer—conversation with God as a 
friend speaks to a friend---fosters this intimate friendship. 

• For God so loved the world: imagine God looking down upon the world today 
and seeing everything that goes on: war, violence, hatred, racism, abuse, 
greed, and so much more.  His reaction is not to destroy it, but to love the 
world even more.  Can we look at people and situations in our life with love 
and not condemnation. 

• God does not want to condemn us. He wants to save us.  It is up to us.  It is 
our decision to make.  All we must do is say yes and live by his law of love. 

• Through the Trinity, we experience ethe love of God, the Grace of Jesus 
Christ, and the fellowship of the Holy Spirit. 

 


